
Journal of Neurotherapy: Investigations 

in Neuromodulation, Neurofeedback and 

Applied Neuroscience 

Response to Verification Study 

Frank Deits 
a

a 
Focused Technology , P.O. Box 367, Ridgecrest, CA, 93556, USA 

Published online: 17 Oct 2008. 

PLEASE SCROLL DOWN FOR ARTICLE 

THIS OPEN-ACCESS CONTENT MADE POSSIBLE BY THESE GENEROUS SPONSORS 

To cite this article: Frank Deits (2000) Response to Verification Study, Journal of 
Neurotherapy: Investigations in Neuromodulation, Neurofeedback and Applied 

Neuroscience, 4:2, 109-109 

To link to this article:  http://dx.doi.org/10.1300/J184v04n02_12 

© International Society for Neurofeedback and Research (ISNR), all rights reserved. This article 
(the “Article”) may be accessed online from ISNR at no charge. The Article may be viewed 
online, stored in electronic or physical form, or archived for research, teaching, and private 
study purposes. The Article may be archived in public libraries or university libraries at the 

direction of said public library or university library. Any other reproduction of the Article for 
redistribution, sale, resale, loan, sublicensing, systematic supply, or other distribution, 
including both physical and electronic reproduction for such purposes, is expressly forbidden. 
Preparing or reproducing derivative works of this article is expressly forbidden. ISNR makes no 

representation or warranty as to the accuracy or completeness of any content in the Article. 
 From 1995 to 2013 the Journal of Neurotherapy was the official publication of ISNR (www. 
Isnr.org); on April 27, 2016 ISNR acquired the journal from Taylor & Francis Group, LLC. In 2014, 
ISNR established its official open-access journal NeuroRegulation (ISSN: 2373-0587; 

www.neuroregulation.org). 

http://dx.doi.org/10.1300/J184v04n02_12
http://www.neuroregulation.org/
http://www.swingleclinic.com/
http://www.appliedneuroscience.com/
http://www.neurocaregroup.com/
http://brainmaster.com/


Response to Verification Study

I would like to thank Barnes and Hamilton for discovering and pointing
out the anomaly in the F1000 data recording. As they mention, we have
corrected the problem and have posted a software update on our website
(www.focused-technology.com). The explanation that follows is in no way
an attempt to justify the software error that caused the problem. As the
authors’ state, there is a need for vigilance in the field to identify possible
sources of error in our measurements.
The anomaly was due to one extraneous data point being included at the

beginning of the data segment. It had gone unnoticed because we do not
recommend performing statistics on data starting at time zero in a session.
Even under the best of conditions such data is often subject to a number of
anomalies or artifacts. As an example, the simple act of pressing a key on the
keyboard to start data recording can be observed by the subject and result in a
change in the EEG.
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